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Dear VA Psychologist Colleagues- 
 
About 40 years ago, a small group of psychologists formed the 

Association of VA Chief Psychologists in response to threats to 

the autonomy and interests of our profession within the VA. 

From the beginning, our organization was built on the belief 

that a dedicated group of determined individuals could make a 

difference for our profession. Although the focus of our 

collective actions has varied over time, the tradition of advocacy 

remains a defining feature of our organizational ethos. In the 

more recent past, AVAPL has proactively engaged in the debate 

over privatization to such effect that we are now viewed as a 

leader and useful ally among those who share our belief that the VA is a unique, highly effective 

healthcare system that must be bolstered, not dismantled, for the good of our nationõs Veterans.  

In the past year, AVAPL initiated an extensive advocacy campaign that caught the eye of 
journalists and important public figures. Representatives from AVAPL were invited to present 
testimony to the Commission on Care, highlighting the overwhelming effectiveness of VA 
behavioral healthcare for Veterans. We also produced a comprehensive systematic review of the 
empirical literature, which compared VA and private sector healthcare outcomes, and findings 
indicated the superior quality of VA healthcare and directly countered the predominant public 
narrative at the time. The document was disseminated widely to numerous parties, including 
key public officials, the Commission on Care, and the incoming administrationõs VA transition 
team.  We believe this effort helped to disarm those who had been painting an inaccurate and 
unfavorable picture of the VA in the service of arguments for privatization. In response to the 
Commission on Care Final Report, AVAPL led an effort to build a coalition of nine 
organizations to produce a policy brief addressing the inaccuracies and problematic 
recommendations articulated in the report. This document was disseminated widely, and it was 
entered into House and Senate Veterans Affairs Committees official proceedings in support of 
VSO testimony on the Final Report. To our knowledge, there has been no other collaborative 
effort in the history of the VA, and the coalition continues to work together productively to this 
day. Most recently, the Disabled American Veterans have asked us to produce a white paper 
outlining the scope and uniqueness of VA mental health services that will be shared with other 
VSOs and will be used to brief their leaders and members for their own visits to the hill and 
other legislative campaigns.  

I feel very privileged to be part of this effort, and I am in constant awe of the dedication, 

wisdom, and talent endemic to the individuals who form our organization. It may surprise many 

of you to know that prior to being elected for the AVAPL Executive Committee, I had minimal 

experience doing the type of advocacy work that has been our focus during the 18 months I have 

served as President-elect and now President. While the idea of serving as a voice for our 

interests was initially daunting, I quickly learned through experience that we as psychologists are 

exceptionally adept at engaging in advocacy.  Here are some examples of the skills I have found 

critical to our success: 

1) our ability to evaluate the empirical literature and other sources of data and to 

articulate compelling arguments based on the assimilation of that information,  
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http://advocacy.avapl.org/pubs/AVAPL%20Comm%20on%20Care%20Presentation%20Jan%2021%202016%20final.pdf
http://advocacy.avapl.org/pubs/FACT%20sheet%20literature%20review%20of%20VA%20vs%20Community%20Heath%20Care%2003%2023-16.pdf
http://advocacy.avapl.org/pubs/FACT%20sheet%20literature%20review%20of%20VA%20vs%20Community%20Heath%20Care%2003%2023-16.pdf
http://advocacy.avapl.org/pubs/Health%20Care%20Professionals%20&%20Federal%20Unions%20Policy%20Brief%20July%202016%20Response%20to%20Commission%20on%20Care.pdf
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2) our ability to anticipate resistance, to identify cognitive distortions and logical fallacies, and to 

work through, gently and patiently, all the resulting noise to address both the emotional and 

rational elements of a deeply held conviction,  

3) our ability to join with another to create the interpersonal space in which meaningful dialogue 

can occur, and  

4) our ability to integrate new data and perspectives into our own, and to use this new view to 

reshape our approach in a way that increases its likely effectiveness.  

These are just a few of the competencies that I believe we as psychologists use every day in our clinical and 
administrative work in the VA, and I think that fully recognizing and employing these abilities is one step 
toward the self-empowerment that is part and parcel of advocacy. Perhaps what has been most gratifying 
about this work has been your response to this work. Invariably upon hearing about our efforts, that 
response has been òHow can I help? I want to join the fight but I donõt know how.ó This sentiment is 
particularly strong now at a time when principled people want to provide a voice to the values that we 
collectively hold as a profession. Taking action is an adaptive response to the societal and institutional 
challenges that we currently face, and my own experience has taught me that you already have the 
competencies required to be effective.  It is now our job as an organization to provide you with specific 
tools and guidance to help you take action, and we are currently thinking about how to do that. One piece 
of this initiative will be an advocacy-focused one-day conference planned to coincide with APA this year. 
We plan to provide other tools through the advocacy page on our website in the coming year, and we 
welcome any other ideas that you might have. Our collective voice is our strength, and we want every one 
of you to be heard!   

     ñRon Gironda, Ph.D., President, AVAPL 

 

 

(Continued from page 1) 

V o l u m e  5 ,  I s s u e  1 

In this issue: 

Letter from the President 1-2 

Note from History 3-4 

Hot Topics in MyVA 5 

Member Spotlight 6 

Program Spotlight 7-8 

Save the Date (Conference) 10 

Article Submission Info 10 

Managing Editor: 

Copy Editor: 

Content Editor         
-Member Spotlights: 

Content Editor         
-Program Spotlights: 

Sharepoint  Lead: 

Regular  
Contributors:  
  

 

Genevieve Davis 

Bill Dycus 

 
Yu-Fan Kelly 

 
Stephanie Cojocaru  

Jack Tsan 

 
Rod Baker 
 

E d i t o r i a l  s t a f f  

 A
v
a

p
l 

n
e

w
s

le
tt

e
r

 

http://advocacy.avapl.org/pubs/AVAPL%20Comm%20on%20Care%20Presentation%20Jan%2021%202016%20final.pdf


3 

President, President-Elect, and Secretary-Treasurer had 
not yet been invented. A group was directed to set about 
devising bylaws and constitution statement. The bylaws were 
approved and accepted in December 1977 and efforts for a 
newsletter with an earliest possible first publication date were 
initiated. 

Phil Laughlin, Chief at Knoxville, Iowa, was named Interim 
Editor and produced the first issue in January 1978; he was to 
remain editor until the start of his term as Association President in 
1983-1984. And what a startup that newsletter had! The first 
twenty months of the Association's existence saw eight 
editions of the newsletter published (some of them as 
long as 32 pages!) and the listing 
of areas of concern (and 
proposals on how to deal with them) 
erupted from these pages. When 
Phil moved up to the presidency, 
Tom Miller (Lexington, KY) 
smoothly assumed the editorship 
and continued the high-level binding 
of the membership together, 
communication-wise. 

Early in 1978, the first election 
was held. Oakley Ray was 
elected President; Hal 
Dickman (Palo Alto), President-Elect; and Joe Schenkel 
(Albuquerque) Secretary-Treasurer. Seven representatives 
from each RMEC (those were the regions into which 
VADM&S was divided at the time) were elected: Sturm, 
Cummings, Boudewyns, Holliday, Laughlin, Paige and 
Rickard. They joined the three officers to form the 
Executive Committee of the Association of Psychology Chiefs 
in VA (sic soon to become the Association of VA Chief 
Psychologists.) 

The fledgling organization was incredibly fortunate to have 
the calibre of folks standing ready to take up the presidential 
duties during those vital formative years that followed: after 
Ray and Dickman, there were Sid Cleveland (Houston), 
Rod Baker (San Antonio), Laughlin, and Orv Lips (North 
Chicago). And, when Joe Schenkel stepped down as Secretary
-Treasurer, Ken Klauck (Milwaukee) picked up the baton and 
wielded it with high effectiveness until very recently. 

(Editor's Note: Jon Cummings "forgot" to mention his own 
role as fourth President and Archivist for the Association. 
His contributions have and continue to be significant.) 

(Continued on page 4) 

On the fifth of May, I977, Oakley Ray, Chief Psychologist 
at the Nashville, Tenn. VA Hospital, sent a letter to every 
Chief Psychologist in the Veterans Administration's far-

flung hospital and clinic system. In 
this letter, he harked back to an 
impromptu meeting of several 
Chief Psychologists which had 
occurred during a recent get-
together of VA Chiefs of 
Psychiatry and Psychology. The 
impromptu discussion had 
produced an imposing array of 
problems challenging the fullest 
utilization of Psychology in the 
system. And that same group had 
agreed wholeheartedly that a 
very promising way of helping to 

deal with this mountain of 
problems was to form an Association of Chief 
Psychologists. 

So, accompanying the May 1977 letter  was a 
questionnaire asking the Chiefs their views of the main 
problems and exploring if they would be interested in 
being part of an organization of Chiefs. The 80% "FOR" 
return was not just some weak, pro forma response. The 
respondents listed a host of areas of concern of their own; 
what's more, they volunteered excitedly to join in the 
proposed association and to serve on the several 
committees that would be needed. 

An organizational meeting was set for August 27, 1977, at 
the APA Convention in San Francisco. More than 50 
Chiefs, plus VACO observers, overflowed the meeting 
room, clearly showing by their enthusiasm (and by the fact 
that no one left the room during the entire two-hour allotted 
time!) that the time had come to formalize a Chiefs' 
group. 

In the eyes of your archivist, the Association of 
Psychology Chiefs in VA (yes, that was the original 
name) was born on that day! 

True, the "governing body' was still called a steering 
committee, made up mainly of regional representatives, 
with Oakley Ray as the Chairperson; terms like 

N o t e  f r o m  h i s t o r y  

On the 40th anniversary of AVAPL, reprinted here is an article on the startup of the AVACP by Jon Cummings, from the 1998 Winter issue, Vol 

21, Issue 3 of the AVAPL Newsletter, pp 5-6.  Thank you to Rod Baker for providing this ñthrowbackò along with the supporting archival photos. 

Jon Cummings 

Oakley Ray 


